
 

FSG, Itõs not just for gold! 

We welcome artists that work in any 

metal and at all skill levels.  

Newsletter Date: Fall 2011   

Florida Society of Goldsmiths 

Teaching the Art of Metal 

 Winter Workshop, New Smyrna Beach, FL 

Jan. 15-19, 2012  
 

The 16th Annual Winter Workshop is returning to At-
lantic Center for the Arts on January 15, 2012, to offer 
you five inspiring classes with a mix of topics, techniques 
and teachers that guarantee a most memorable week:   
 

 5 full days, 5 fabulous instructors: 

 

David Bacharach:   Woven Copper Jewelry Techniques 

 

Peg Fetter:  Essentials of Steel Jewelry 

 

Mary Lee Hu:  Fiber Techniques in Metal 

 

Victoria Lansford:  High Relief Eastern Repousse 

 

Marilynn Nicholson:  Five Rings: 5 Ways/5 Days   

  
 

Classes are filling so apply today!  Check our website 
www.fsgne.com for details and a downloadable application or 
write us at info@fsgne.com.  
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Iôve just returned from FSGôs Modern Masters Workshop and am still blissed-out from a week of inten-
sive learning, hard work and sore muscles, leavened with camaraderie, wine and some gorgeous 
weather.  Arriving at Wildacres always takes my breath away, but I really hit the jackpot this year be-
cause the trees were in full autumnal glory.  Before climbing the mountain to Wildacres, trees were 
still  sporting their summer green, but as we started climbing the 3,300 feet to the top,  every turn 
brought ever more blazing foliage.  By the time we made it to the top I felt like I was in Vermont on a 
perfect autumn afternoon -- 75 degrees, dry with a slight breeze, every shade of red, gold and orange 
as far as the eye could see,  topped with the sky a brilliant shade of October blue.  As a transplanted 
New Englander, I was in heaven, but the best was yet to come. 
 
When youôve been to several week-long workshops, certain workshops stand out as favorites be-
cause of the unique combination of students, teachers, classes and setting.  This yearôs MM hit the 
jackpot with an amazing group of students, teachers and classes.  Laughter was the lingua franca last 
week and was the best medicine after a long day at the bench.  That with some Advil with a glass of 
wine really worked for me. 
 
Prior to Modern Masters, I was familiar with only one of our instructors, so meeting new teachers and 
their work always expands my scope of possibilities within the framework of jewelry arts. 
 
Chris Darway, Hydraulic Press for Production:  Cutting and Forming Dies.  I loved going into his class-
room to just look at all the metal dies being created and imagining how they could be used.  If you 
havenôt seen Chrisô column in Jewelry Artist youôre missing some great tips and information.  I highly 
recommend it. 
 
Tom Muir, Mechanical Concepts:  Enhancing Work with Creative Mechanisms.   Tomôs students abso-
lutely loved him -- not only were they making the most amazing universal joints and bayonet clasps, 
everyone was laughing so much that we had to tell them they were having too much fun!  Of course 
they returned the favor when my class got too rowdy since we were right above them. 
 
Merry Lee Rae, Cloisonn®:  Enameling for Beginners and Beyond:  Merry Lee has developed her own 
technique for enameling and cloisonn® that allows for exquisite shading and clarity while simplifying 
the process.  We also experimented with lustres, gold and silver shot, foils and undercoating for great-
er detail.  We all want to take more classes more with her. 
 
Phil Renato, Polymer Chain Reactions:  Firm and Flexible Plastics for Jewelry:   I loved that FSG was 
able to present a workshop on a raw material that so few have had the opportunity to learn.  The size, 
shape, texture, color and other properties of polymers was fascinating to see.  Phil taught with such 
enthusiasm it was impossible not to become excited about the options polymers present.  He also 
presents class certificates with the gravitas a college president. 
 
Keep your eyes open for photos from all the classes on the FSG website.  A picture is truly worth a 
thousand words when trying to give a sense of the workshop. 
 
I want to thank Jean Marie DeSpiegler, Joyce Howell, Molly Strader, Don Walker and everyone in-
volved in planning Modern Masters 2011 for putting on a truly great workshop.  Learning new tech-
niques for creating exciting jewelry has rarely been so much fun.  Thank you to everyone who attend-
ed. 

Message from the PresidentñLisa Compagnone    lisagems@yahoo.com 
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Hello Members, 
I know you are anxious to get to the tips sections of my article, but I want to remind everyone 
that I am always open to ways to make FSG better for you.  I started the emails on Artist  
Opportunities as a trial and have yet to have anyone ask me to stop.  All the responses have 
been an enthusiastic thank you and the occasional ñwhere did you find this?ò.  Karen  
Tweedie of Evergreen Jewelry won the studio makeover that she discovered from my Artists 
Opportunites emails.  Please let me know if anyone else has gotten a benefit from the  
listings. 
Now for the tips: 
To untangle a metal chain, lay it flat on a washable work surface; put a couple of drops of 
baby oil on the knot and use two straight pins to work the knot out. 
 
Keeping Tabs on your Sawblades - Contenti Newsletter June'09   Submitted by: Carl Powers 
Save a bunch of the little plastic tags used to keep bread bags closed. Use a felt-tipped pen 
to write the various sizes of the saw blades you use and keep the tags with your blades. 
When you put your saw away, snap a tag onto the saw with the size of the blade currently in 
the frame. That way you'll know what the blade size is next time you use the saw. And re-
member... don't put the saw away with a blade under tension. Always loosen one side.   
 
For a hard to reach areas that need sanding, place heavy clear packing tape on the back of 
a sheet of sandpaper and then cut the sandpaper into a strip small enough to get in the area 
or hole.  Tack one end to your bench pin and hold the other end taught with your hand, mov-
ing the metal back and forth to sand the area. 
 
Sanding flat material - Contenti Newsletter January '11    Submitted by: Carol Stewart 
Here is an easy way to sand flat, or slightly curved, metal without having to hold it with your 
fingers. Cut a small piece of rubberized shelf liner, the kind with a bumpy texture. Place your 
metal on the liner and start sanding. The liner should hold your material in place without you 
having to use your fingers. 
 
If you are soldering copper and need to cover the silver solder you can contaminate your 
pickle with steel or iron and then submerge your piece until the solder is copper plated.  If 
you forget to change your pickle, iron and the pink of the copper plates your silver work, dip 
the metal into a warm mixture of 50% pickle and 50% hydrogen peroxide to strip the copper 
plating. 
 
Charcoal Block Soldering - Contenti Newsletter April '08     Submitted by: Steven Jugo 
Instead of digging notches in your charcoal block to hold your work while soldering, cut the 
block lengthwise into three pieces. Put the pieces back together, then stretch two steel 
springs around the outside and secure the ends with binding wire or by twisting the spring 
ends together. When you are ready to solder, pry the charcoal block apart and place your 
piece in the slot. The tension from the springs will hold your work upright without additional 
support. You can place your piece close to the block, allowing the heat from your torch flame 
to reflect back to the piece, making it easier to solder.  
 

 Now please send me the tips you use the most, Jean Marie ~ fsgjm@earthlink.net 

Directorõs Perspective ñJean Marie DeSpiegler    fsgjm@earthlink.net 
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GP Chapter news by  Valerie Harmon-Curtis, VP 
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This past year has been a super challenge for GP as most of the Board 
Members have been unable to keep up with their jobs and the goings on at 
FSG-GP due to health issues.  In spite of the various absenceôs we were 
very blessed to have had some informational meeting demos as well as 
some workshops.  
 
General Meeting, May 11, 2011 Dave Williams brought in a several cases of 
his finished cabôs for show and tell. 
 
General Meeting, June 8, 2011: Former member, Chris Bowen, from 
FUSED, his Jewelry Shop on 9

th
 Ave. gave us another super informative 

demo about stone setting, showing his skills and sharing tips for those diffi-
cult to set cabochons and faceted stones.  
 
Saturday, June 11, 2011: Dan Murray, a retired Navy photographer shared 
his Tabletop Art Photography Workshop and was very generous with his 
tips and tools. Six paid members were able to take advantage of this work-
shop.  

 
Saturday, July 30, 2011: Steve Robinson, Treasurer and prolific teacher 
had a two day, Saturday Workshop for Low Tech, Low Temperature Jewel-
ry Casting Techniques. Nine paid members attended the first class and 
Steve will repeat the workshop in 2012 for any new members and those who 
were unable to attend.  
 
General Meeting, September 14, 2011: Our President, Deb Lyons brought in 
a CD; Making Cold Connections with Rivets by Susan Lenart Kazmer. It 
was very informative and set up in chapters so we were able to choose 
which chapter would be of interest to us as we did not have the time to watch 
it all. 
 
General Meeting, October 12, 2011: Bill Cady brought his Diamond Pacific 
Genie to demo the procedure from start to finish, creating a cabochon worthy 
of setting into a treasured piece of jewelry. Bill brought in a chunk of Snow-
flake Obsidian, a slab cut with the outline of an oval along with a brass weld-
ing rod he used to mark the oval, then he showed us step by step samples 
from the slab stage to the various diamond grits 1st - #80; 2nd- #220; 3rd - 
#280; 4th- # 600; #5th- #1200; 6th ï 14,000 and a final polish with Serium Ox-
ide. The finished cab was really nice. I was amazed at how quickly Bill did 
the work. 
 

What a wonderful asset these members are for Greater Pensacola. 

Valerie 
Harmon-
Curtis,  
VP of GP 



 

 

  The Northeast Chapter is putting all of our efforts toward organizing and coordinating 
another wonderful experience at Winter Workshop 2012, January 15-20. There is still time to 
sign up and join us to start the New Year off with a great class and terrific fellowship at The 
Atlantic Center for the Arts in New Smyrna Beach.  All meals are included in the price of tui-
tion, and Chef Tom and his staff will be there again to prepare the cuisine.  Those who have 
attended in the past are thrilled to be going back to this rustic and inspiring artist's retreat, and 
those who haven't been there yet are in for a treat.  Although on-site housing is sold out, there 
are many hotels and accommodations close by.  The Atlantic Center is only 10 miles from the 
beach, and the beautiful and quaint, old town of New Smyrna Beach, Florida.  
 
             Check out the amazing and innovative copper designs by renowned sculptor and art-
ist, David Bacharach.  He is specifically tailoring his class especially for our group at Winter 
Workshop.  Now you will not only learn his weaving techniques, but also his unique brazing, 
patina and refined finishing necessary for jewelry.  This technique coupled with materials that 
are modest in price means you can experiment with abandon as you develop your new de-
signs.  
          Visit our website www.fsgne.com  - It's updated often, and you can enjoy a sneak-peek 
of David's earthy and textural designs, as featured in a recent edition of Jewelry Artist/
Lapidary Journal. 
 
          If you are thinking about a class with Victoria Lansford, do yourself a favor and take a 
look at her blog at www.Victoria Lansford.blogspot.com/.  You will soon be watching her 
sneak peeks of DVDôs where she demonstrates some of her High Relief Eastern Repousse, 
and how she manufactures her own tools for Chasing.   Bet you get lost in the myriad of en-
chanting designs before you force yourself to close out the pagesé.and you will also feel that 
you have gotten to know her and are sold on taking this class.  It is the work of the ancient 
Egyptians and Greeks, and a technique that is not taught by manyé.! 
 
 Marilynn Nicholsonôs rings speak for themselvesé..Everyone loves Marilynnéand the 
early bird gets the wormé.so, we only have one or two spaces left in this class. 
 
 Love that Peg Fetter!........who is bringing her boundless energy and new and innova-
tive approach to working in steelé.Did you know that she studied with Hekki Sepia? 
   
 Everyone is drooling over Mary Lee  Huôs necklace on our web pageé..think you can 
leave the class with the ability to do the same?....How much can you absorb just be being in 
someoneôs presence?   
 
 We have reached our breakeven, and promise to keep the classes at a reasonable 
size.  We would love to have you join us, but hurry so you wonôt be disappointedé..and donôt 
forget our annual auctioné.and free wine! éé.See you Soon! 
 

NE Chapter newsñby Linda McCauley & Chris Carlson  
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 NW Chapter  newsñby Starr Payne Page 6 

 
Greeting's from the NorthWest Chapter.   Well we have some good news and 
some bad news.  At the State Board meeting in August, I announced that we were 
looking at having to find new studio space due to an real estate sale by the 
LeMoyne Art Foundation at the end of September.   Unfortunately for the LeMoyne 
Art Foundation the property sale did not go through.  But fortunately for us, we are 
still in our little cottage studio.  We are still looking for new space, but there isn't 
the panic of finding a place right away.  
 
In the meantime, we have scheduled a number of classes this fall, along with sev-
eral holiday projects .  We are also planning on hosting an Art Clay Silver Crosso-
ver Class in January 2012, taught by Katie Baum.   
 
Several FSGNW members are participating in holiday Art shows around the Talla-
hassee area, these include the LeMoyne Art Foundation Holiday Show,  Artisan's 
in the Garden at the Tallahassee Nursery, and the Tallahassee Artist's League Art 
and Antique Show.  If you are in the area, come and support our members. 
 
Please visit our updated webpage at http://www.fsgnw.com  and also "like" us on 
facebook. 

 Jean Marie DeSpiegler continues to be the editor of the newsletter.  Valerie 
Harmon-Curtis has some major medical issues and we are waiting to see if she 
will be able to resume the position.  The last newsletter was late, due to the last 
minute decision on my part to produce one while I was busy preparing for the 
Modern Masters Workshop.   

 We are now back on schedule and are looking for input from our members 
such as the wonderful two part series Jewelry in the Jungle by Kathleen Power 
Johnson.  I donôt know if I would even experience such an adventure, but we are 
interested in all of the opportunities our members are experiencing.   

There is a new show on TLC called Project Accessory 
-http://www.mylifetime.com/shows/project-accessory/about  It is like Project  
Runway but all about designers making accessories.  The creativity on demand is 
amazing.  Look for it on Thursday nights.  Thanks to Deb Lyons for telling me 
about it. 

From the Editor é. 

ñone-of -a-kindò CABACHON GRINDER 
180 & 600 grit ñcurvedò diamond laps 

CompactðLong LastingðUSA Quality 
 

$469 delivered  
Personal check or money order 

 

1-888 -354 -7448 for details     
 

Box 3526, St. Augustine, FL 32085 
<  intarsiagrinder@aol.com   >  

 
Does this box make 

my ad look big? 

 
Contact 

fsgjm@earthlink.net  

for rates on  

advertising. 

Jean Marie 
DeSpiegler 
acting 

Newsletter  
Editor 

http://www.fsgnw.com


 

 

We continue to grow slow and steady. We may be having a torch firing enamel 
workshop most likely in January. Exact date is not known yet.  Just bring some 
Tupperware to store your finished pieces.   
 
We have another choice as well.   Please go to www.golden-knots.com       
We are trying to set up a class on rings and bracelets with FSGôs Loren  
Damewood  and please voice in on if you are interested in either.      
E-Mail Bob Small @ smallirrigation@aol.com      
 
Canôt wait for our next meeting because the season is here and also canôt wait 
to hear about Bev Foxôs trip to the Modern Masters Workshop at Wildacres. 
 
Our new meeting date is the 3rd Tuesday of every month. 6 unitl 8 or 9 if we 
need it for after meeting events.  Same place (the Cape Coral Arts Studio)  
If you donôt normally come to meetings then try it we have a great time and 
December is our Christmas party. (Same time and place) 
 
A lot of people are starting to come back (snowbirds). We have great participa-
tion  from all our chapter members. Thanks guys and gals. 
Bob Small President of SW chapter 

SW Chapter newsñby Bob Small Page 7 

 

WC Chapter  newsñby Clara Ricker 

New  Board Members :  West Coast Chapter welcomes new board members Heidi 

Enneking,  Karen Marsh, Tony Marsh, Stacy Perry and Pam Tim. 

 

Art Center Manatee Workshops:   John Cogswell  is coming January 7-8, 2012  for a 

workshop òThe Bezel Revisited: A New Look at an Old Standardó.  The workshop with 

John Cogswell is full; with one person on the wait list.  For reservations on the wait list, 

contact Art Center Manatee directly at - 941-746-2862.  

 

Web Site:  A re-design of our web site was part of our strategic planning goals adopt-

ed earlier this year.  When the new site is launched in a few weeks, our chapter e-mail 

address will be info@westcoastfsg.org. 

 

Wildacres Retreat:  Our 2012 Wildacres Summer Workshop will be held  

June 16th ð 22nd.  Check our website early next spring for the instructor line up, applica-

tions and scholarship information.  Lots of pictures from previous retreats will be on the 

new web site. 

 

STRATEGIC PLAN:     WCFSG  has completed our Goals and Objectives and are 

working on assigning deadlines and responsible parties.  The plan was officially adopted 

by the WC Board during our August board meeting and provided to all FSG chapters at 

the annual meeting in August of this year. 

WC President 
Clara Ricker 

SW President 
Bob Small 

Ken Wynsma, 81, a retired professor of Fine Arts at California State Unitversity, 
Los Angeles; FSG member and longtime WC Studio monitor, passed away  
October 17th.  He designed and hand made the wooden bases for the FSG Na-
tional Metalsmiths Hall of Fame award.  He will be missed by his many friends. 

http://www.golden-knots.com
mailto:smallirrigation@aol.com
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Phil London, 
 Founder of Florida Society of Goldsmiths and the Pennsylvania 

Society of Goldsmiths  
turns 91! 

  
 Phil London turned 91 on July 1, 2011.  Phil London founded the Florida Society of Gold-
smiths when SNAG refused to let him join because he wasnôt a professional goldsmith.   ñThey said it 
was for professionals.  I got mad about that and said if they wonôt let me inn, Iôll create my own organ-
ization; and that is what I did!ò  Almost 500 members annually benefit from Philôs vision that art jewel-
ry and metalsmithing can be enjoyed by all. 
 It all began when Phil was taking after-hours woodworking classes at a high school near his 
suburban Philadelphia home over 30 years ago when he noticed the students in the jewelry class 
seemed to be having so much fun.  He was intrigued by the all the little tools, hammers, and pliers.  
In jewelry class the first night he proposed creating a silver serving tray; which the teacher thought 
might be too large for a beginner, so instead London made a sterling silver ring with his birthstone, a 
ruby, in it.  ñTo this day, I wear that ring every dayò, London told me. 
 During a career in the insurance business, Phil founded , the Pennsylvania Society of Gold-
smiths, The Florida Society of Goldsmiths, as well as the FSG National Metalsmiths Hall of Fame 
and Disability Alternatives.    Without any help from an attorney, he researched how to set-up a 501 
(c ) 3 non-profit organization and formed the Pennsylvania group in 1979 and then FSG in 1983.  
FSG now has 7 chapters and numerous studios throughout the state of Florida. 
 London went on to establish the FSG National Metalsmiths Hall of Fame.  ñI feel it is important 
to recognize those artists that have made a contribution to the world of metalsmithing.  That in itself 
makes it worthwhile for meò, he said. 
 When ask about the best advice he had gotten or advise that he wished he had ignored; Lon-
don responded, ñI was told by my teacher that I couldnôt do certain things because I was Jewish.  
Ironically, the teacher was Jewish as well!  The advice I would give today is Donôt let anyone con-
vince you to not do something, as long as you are not hurting anyone else.ò 
 Philôs favorite technique is granulation and he finds inspiration from a form or shape. 
 Phil has been honored with prestigious awards such as the Mitsubishi Fusion award in 2008 
and the FSG National Metalsmiths Hall of Fame award.  His personality is as delightful as ever and 
he has love in his life with his wife Vicki, who he met when his first wife, Anita, passed away.   Lately, 
Phil London has been exploring PMC and other metal clays as well as Polymer clay for his art work.  
ñArt is the joy in my lifeò, London said. 
 Phil would love to hear from his friends, and can be contacted at FSG@tampabay.rr.com. 

www.Kristinworks.com  

Fine works in Sterling, 18K gold, Vitreous Enamel, Stones 
 

Kristin Anderson, MFA  
PO Box 386, Apalachicola, FL 32329 

Kristin@Kristinworks.com               (850) 653-2249 
 

Studio in the Forest  

Private Tutoring in: 

Piercing, filing, soldering, raising, forging, Repousse,  

Chasing, and Vitreous transparent enameling.  

http://us.mc355.mail.yahoo.com/mc/compose?to=Kristin@Kristinworks.com


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

JUNGLE TALES: THE REST OF THE STORY 

All along, though, my students were hot to solder (pun not intended).  My search for a safe torch set-
up was futile. Communicating what I wanted was a big problemðeven to English speakers.  I either needed 
an adapter that would let me use my regulator or else I would need a new regulator that I could attach to my 
hose. My translator was the young Ghanaian director who drove me all over southern Ghana on this mission. 
Again, I had to presume he understood me in the first place although eventually I realized that probably no 
longer mattered. He wanted this over with and seemed to have decided I should just accept what he and  
various sellers in the markets agreed among themselves to be the correct solution. The appearance of my 
bitchy twin didnôt help; I as intervened in one of these debates, accepted a regulator similar to that on our  
barbecue gas tank and raced home in Ghana, buying a package of toilet paper out of the car window from 
one of the many street merchants (I mean middle of the street!) on the way.  

Cutting my losses, I cut the hose off my expensive regulator, found a length of hose that could be 
spliced to the American hose and connected to the Ghanaian regulator. Starting to sound a little dicey? You 
bet. 

People in Third World countries are used to making do with what they have at hand. (This pretty much 
explains their cuisine, too.) Cleverness, resourcefulness, compromise and risk, I found, are part of everyday 
life here. Concern about safety only applies to snakes and large wild animals. Since Iôd all but devastated the 
pride of my Ghanaian helper, I left it to him to splice the hoses and make the connections. And how proud he 
was when he could show me his success. Later on, after the first conflagration, I discovered that the splicing 
was accomplished by means of a piece old used steel auto pipe (I feel you cringing). It was attached, in turn, 
to a used propane tank that looked as old as Colonial times 
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Kiln fired and painted 
ground glass beads.   
 
Typical of the Krobo 
regionða manôs job. 

  

Jewelry in the Jungle ~ Part 2 BY Kathleen Powers Johnson   And now 

to the part of the story that could have ended with a small town in Ghana being blown off the mapé. 


